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A NEW YEAR OF 

DISCIPLESHIP 

A DIOCESAN SYNOD 

TO BUILD THE 

CHURCH 
 

 As I write this article we are 

at the cusp of a new Church Year. 

New possibilities abound and I 

look with anticipation to see where 

our Lord will lead us in 2020. In 

anticipation of the ways God will choose to use the talents of the 

people of the Eastern Diocese we have scheduled pre-synodal 

meetings during which we will learn of how the One Day Synod will 

be laid out. Those attending the pre-synodal meetings will also hear 

members of the diocesan committee on strategic planning speak of 

the work they have done over the past three years, the work of 

reviewing our parish website, Facebook pages and other uses of 

social media. They will also speak to the matrix that our parishes 

have been submitting to the committee the past five months. And 

finally we will address the sub-group formula that was a part of the 

last diocesan synod and how it will be used to set forth the short and 

long term goals to build and spiritually invigorate the Eastern 

Diocese. 

   The work of the pre-synodal meetings will be very important, so my 

prayer is that MANY of our faithful from every parish will pray for the 

gatherings, come and be a part of them and help develop what will 

be the most important aspect of our Synod next year in Fall River, 

MA. 

 Before we enter into this new year; before we think about the 

upcoming diocesan synod; before we think about the work that we 

will be called upon to do as parish families in the Polish National 

Catholic Church, and the work we will engage in as individual 

Christians in Christ’s Church...it is important to ask the question why. 

Why do we do all this? What is the point of this concerted effort?  
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 In the Office of Readings for the First Sunday of Advent we read the words of a catechetical instruction giv-

en us by Saint Cyril of Jerusalem (c.313-386) St. Cyril is regarded as a Father of the Church and his words 

tell us exactly why we engage in the Christian discipline and why we share that discipline with others. 

 “We do not preach only one coming of Christ, but a second as well, much more glorious than the 

first. The first coming was marked by patience; the second will bring the crown of a divine kingdom. 

 “In general, whatever relates to our Lord Jesus Christ has two aspects. There is a birth from God be-

fore the ages, and a birth from a virgin at the fullness of time. There is a hidden coming, like that of rain on 

fleece, and a coming before all eyes, still in the future. At the first coming he was wrapped in swaddling 

clothes in a manger. At his second coming he will be clothed in light as in a garment. In the first coming he 

endured the cross, despising the shame; in the second coming he will be in glory, escorted by an army of 

angels. We look then beyond the first coming and await the second. At the first coming we said: Blessed is 

he who comes in the name of the Lord. At the second we shall say it again; we shall go out with the angels 

to meet the Lord and cry out in adoration: Blessed is he who comes in the name of the Lord. 

 “The Savior will not come to be judged again, but to judge those by whom he was judged. At his own 

judgment he was silent; then he will address those who committed the outrages against him when they cru-

cified him and will remind them: You did these things, and I was silent. 

 “His first coming was to fulfill his plan of love, to teach men by gentle persuasion. This time, whether 

men like it or not, they will be subjects of his kingdom by necessity. The prophet Malachi speaks of the two 

comings. And the Lord whom you seek will come suddenly to his temple: that is one coming. 

 “Again he says of another coming: Look, the Lord almighty will come, and who will endure the day of 

his entry, or who will stand in his sight? Because he comes like a refiner’s fire, a fuller’s herb, and he will sit 

refining and cleansing. 

 “These two comings are also referred to by Paul in writing to Titus: The grace of God the Savior has 

appeared to all men, instructing us to put aside impiety and worldly desires and live temperately, uprightly, 

and religiously in this present age, waiting for the joyful hope, the appearance of the glory of our great God 

and Savior, Jesus Christ. Notice how he speaks of a first coming for which he gives thanks, and a second, 

the one we still await. 

 “That is why the faith we profess has been handed on to you in these words: He ascended into 

heaven, and is seated at the right hand of the Father, and he will come again in glory to judge the living and 

the dead, and his kingdom will have no end.  

 “Our Lord Jesus Christ will therefore come from heaven. He will come at the end of the world, in glo-

ry, at the last day. For there will be an end to this world, and the created world will be made new.” 

 We are called to live our lives as preparing for the Coming of Christ. We are called to evangelize the 
world. Quoting from St. Cyril, “That is why the faith we profess has been handed on to you in these 
words...” This has been the purpose of the Church and its faithful since the beginning. We are not members 
of a social club. We are the Body of Christ called to build that Body by bringing people to the faith, one soul 
at a time. 

 I want to share with you the words with which I ended my article in the last issue of The Messenger: 

  “It is my desire that everyone in our diocese may be bold in facing the future. In the months ahead I 
will arrange, with our administrative seniors, meetings with every parish of our diocese. We will talk about 
the work of the Strategic Planning Committee established after the last diocesan synod. We will also speak 
to harnessing the various talents of our diocesan family to develop a plan aimed at growing the individual 
parishes, and thereby, the diocese. We have a marvelous opportunity before us to be the agents of evan-
gelism and discipleship that can build and revitalize Christ’s Church. I call upon all the brothers and sisters 
of our diocese to join me as we embark on this missionary path. 

            Bishop Paul 
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The Resolutions of the 25th General Synod  
of the Polish National Catholic Church  

 

 

 

 

Whereas, we the delegates to the 25th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church - representatives of the holy People of God - have convened under the leadership of our 
Prime Bishop and Bishops at Our Lady of the Snows Shrine in Belleville, IL, from October 1 through 
October 3, 2018. 
 
Whereas, we were strengthened, nourished and enlightened by our Lord Jesus Christ, truly present in our 
midst through Word and Sacrament at the Holy Mass concelebrated by our Prime Bishop, Bishops and 
Clergy, and understand it as the most important aspect of the great work of these days; 
 
Whereas, we offer our gratitude to the Western Diocese of the Church, under the leadership of Bishop 
Bilinski, and those who assumed the responsibilities of planning and carrying out this Holy Synod; 
 
Whereas, we acknowledge the courageous presence and active participation of the gathered delegates, as 
we proclaim that the Mission of the Church has been entrusted to her members of all ages, each called to 
pursue lives of holiness as Disciples of Jesus Christ and to invite others to do likewise; 
 
Whereas, we recognize the foundation that was laid at the 24th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church regarding our Future Direction and celebrate the many diligent efforts to build upon this 
within our Dioceses and Parishes over the last four years, in pursuing true Regeneration of spirit, mind and 
heart; by seeking to engender deeper Reverence for God and our neighbors; by willingly Recommitting 
ourselves to undertaking the work of the Church within our Parishes, and faithfully striving to welcome all of 
these virtues into the daily lives of our Families; 

 
Whereas, we have again considered with renewed enthusiasm and rekindled creativity the Future Direction 
of our beloved Church by continuing to reflect upon the meaning of Growth with regard to its Membership, 
the continual need for Increased Spirituality and the value of Lifelong Learning for its members of all ages, 
the ongoing pursuit of personal holiness as the means of enabling joyful responses to God’s call to Sacred 
Vocations, and the need to further enhance our Community Involvement and Presence;  
 

We, therefore, resolve to fervently ask that God the Father, through the prayers of Our Lady of the 
Snows, may bring forth abundant fruit from the proceedings of this 25th General Synod of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, to seek grace and strength from our Lord Jesus Christ to embrace the work he 
has entrusted to our care, and to knock so that the Holy Spirit will open and inflame our hearts so that we 
may return to our parishes inspired to execute the work of this Synod, firm in our Catholic faith, anchored 
by hope and motivated by charity, unwaveringly committed as members of the Polish National Catholic 
Church, charged to boldly proclaim the Gospel at all times, in all places and to all people through our 
words, our actions and our lives of holiness, and more certain than ever that “With truth, work and struggle, 
we shall succeed!”  
 
Respectfully submitted this day, October 3, 2018, by the Resolution Committee of the 25th General Synod 
of Polish National Catholic Church.  
 
Christopher Cremean (Western Diocese); Marilyn Folcik (Eastern Diocese); Rebecca Kotula (Central 
Diocese) and Rev. Dr. Scott J. Lill (Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese) 
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RESOLUTIONS OF THE XV EASTERN DIOCESE SYNOD 

OCTOBER 28-29, 2016 

2016 
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From our Parishes: 

Holy Trinity Cathedral 

Manchester, NH 

 

 In July members of Holy Trinity celebrated mass at The Cathedral of the Pines 

in Rindge, NH with other members of the Eastern Diocese.   

 

 Our ANS group had a very successful yard sale in the church circle in August.  Many parishioners 

donated items they no longer wanted and we were able to sell quite a lot.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 A wonderful breakfast meeting was sponsored by Spojnia in September. Bishop spoke about being a social member 

to the PNU and the policies that are offered. There was plenty of food and no one went away hungry. 
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 RT REV PAUL SOBIECHOWSKI and Altar Servers lighting the first Advent Candle and also, 
Blessing of Oplatek at Holy Trinity Cathedral 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By Wanda Piotrowski 

and Nancy Reilly 
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From our parishes… 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 
 

 

 Meat Raffle 

 Our Saviour’s Parish in Woonsocket, RI held an event on Friday 

September 27, 2019 that filled not only the church hall but our church 

parking lot as well. 

 It was our well-established Meat Raffle.   

We sold 80 Meat Raffles passes and all 15 tables were filled with attendees who hoped that they were 

holding the winning ticket for each prize.   

This parish fundraiser is organized by 

Patricia and Philip Kaczorowski. 

 

 The Meat Raffle is held 3 times a year- the last Friday in 

September, January and April.  

 We have a great team of parishioners who work in many areas 

before, during and after this event to make it a tremendous success. 

   From the delicious soup and pastries to the many chances to win a 

raffle prize or go home with “Freebies, the entire evening is all about a 

warm and inviting fellowship for an enjoyable evening with friends. 

   We had a moment of silence for the late Doris Y. Callegaro, who passed away at age 92 on September 

21, 2019. She was the mother/mother-in-law of Patricia and Philip. 
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   Also, we cheered for Louise and 

Michael Moore celebrating their 

35
th
 Wedding Anniversary and 

Cathy and Jack DeCataldo on their 

56
th
 Wedding Anniversary. 

     Please join us on Friday 

January 31, 2020 as we celebrate 

our 25
th

 Meat Raffle at Our 

Saviour’s Parish located at 500 

Smithfield Road Woonsocket, RI 

02895. 

   Without a doubt, we have 

something for everyone and our 

motto is “EVERYONE GOES HOME A WINNER”! 

So, join us and bring your family, a friend or co-

worker for a night of fun! 

By Patricia Kaczorowski 

 

 

 
 

 “Bless all creatures great and small” 
 

 On Saturday, October 5, 2019, at our 

parish took place Blessing of Animals. Fr. 

Henryk Wos, Pastor, commemorating St. 

Francis of Assisi, blessed the animals and the 

people who gathered at this occasion at our 

Saviour’s.  
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 Annual Corn Maze at Wojcik’s Farm 2019  

 On Sunday, October 20, 

2019 the SOCL Group  went on 

its annual Trip.  As in the 

previous year , also this year we  

went to Wojcik’s Farm in 

Blackstone, MA.  All the kids and 

the adults had a lot of fun. We 

enjoyed a hayride, got lost in the 

mysterious corn 

maze, tried to ride 

on old tractor, 

enjoyed delicious 

ice cream, honey 

sticks, and  apple 

cider from the local 

apple trees.  Thank 

you to the SOCL  

Committee for 

sponsoring our 

children.  

 

 Harvest Breakfast 

On Sunday, October 27
th
, following the Mass at 10:30, Our Saviours’ Parish held its Annual Harvest 

Breakfast sponsored by School of Christian Living. Great food and great people helped make the day a 

huge success.  

   The buffet menu featured eggs, bacon, sausage, potatoes, rolls, 

pastry, beverage, and coffee. A general Raffle included: Split the Pot, 

Raffle, Basket Raffle, and Penny Social as well.  

 A huge thank you goes out to Parents, Teachers, and 

Students of our SOCL and to all our Parishioners for their hard work 

and support, as well our guests for their support to make our Harvest 

Breakfast a success.  
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 Our Saviour’s Annual Bazaar 
  

 Our Saviour’s held their annual 

bazaar on November 19, 2019. The 

weather cooperated and the food sold out. 

Since the beginning we were” bombarded” 

with the people that day and the line for 

pierogi, golambki, stuffed cabbage and 

other Polish food did not let up until after 

lunch. This is what we love to see. All of 

the months of preparation leading up to 

that one day of execution. Can’t wait until 

it comes, and then can’t wait until you can 

go home and relax. 

 How do we get through it all?  

Teamwork…dedicated parishioners, family 

members, and friends. Everyone has their 

jobs, and they are 

all equally 

important. It all 

happens because 

we work together.  
 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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From our parishes… 

Holy Trinity Parish, Webster, MA 
 

  Veterans Breakfast 
 On October 27

th
 Holy Trinity Parish hosted their last Veterans breakfast for 

the year.  Several 
veterans were in at-
tendance for a won-
derful breakfast and 
then we held a dedi-
cation of the new 
POW MIA flag which was then blessed by Fr. 
Henryk.  We then proceeded to the flag pole 

outside of the church and held a ceremonial 
raising of the new flag. 
 

 Annual craft and vendor fair  
  On November 16

th
 the 3

rd
 annual craft and 

vendor fair was held at the American Legion 
Hall in Webster. There were about 20 different 
crafters displaying their beautiful handmade 
items.  The ladies of the parish made several crafts to sell and held raffles and had a bake sale.  There 
was some delicious food prepared and sold to the participants and public.  A special thanks to all who 

helped in any way to make this day a suc-
cess.   

By Rita Ouellette  
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From our parishes… 

 

St. Joseph’s Parish – Stratford, CT 

 

 Autumn kicked off in fine style here in Stratford with “Cooking with the Saints”, a fun evening of 

cooking and camaraderie while discussing St. Joseph, our patron saint. The dinner menu consisted of Min-

estra di Lenticchie e Riso (Lentil and Rice soup), Zeppole di San Giuseppe (St. Joseph's Day fritters) and 

bread crosses, supplemented by salad and cider – a perfect meal for the harvest season. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 Next up on September 22

nd
 was Rabbi Ron explaining to us the Jewish High Holy days of Rosh 

Hashanah and Yom Kippur. Bringing with him some of the objects used by Jewish people during the cele-
brations, Rabbi Ron dove into the history of these days and the modern observance practices. Like the 
secular New Year this is a time of reflection for them, that through prayer and atonement a person can 
make meaningful adjustments in their life for the coming year 

 

 On the 27th we held a breakfast for our local first responders – police, fire, and ambulance – to show our 

appreciation for their service to the community. Due to the nature of their work, the first responders were given 

the option of a sit-down breakfast or a “to-go” breakfast. Most decided for the “to-go” meal as it had been a heavy 

call morning and they were unsure how much time they would have to eat, but a few actually braved the uncertainty 

to devour a filling breakfast of bacon/sausage and eggs with their choice of bread. 
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The penultimate Colossal Kielbasa Stand on September 29

th
 featured the Frank Porto Polka Band and our 

own Ed Bednarski. It was an afternoon of sun, great music, and great food. People brought portable chairs 
from which to enjoy the day. Some only sat, ate pierogi and kielbasa, and listened to the music, while oth-
ers used the parking lot as an impromptu dance floor. The youth held the last “Lemons to Love” stand of 
the year, bringing in more funds for the Daughters of Charity. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 The final Colossal Kielbasa Stand was held on October 20

th
. Although the weather was a bit chilly, 

attendance was decent. The stand will reopen in late Spring, exact date to be announced at a future time. 
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  Many thanks to the crew who staffed the stand each month: 

(from right to left) Paul Lonzenski, John Lewandowski, Joe 

Shandrowski, Brian Putorak, Rob Shandrowski, Matt Pliska, and Fa-

ther Tom. Without them, there wouldn’t be a kielbasa stand. And 

thanks to Danika, Jessamyn and Julia for staffing the Lemons to Love 

stand! 
 

 But the greater thanks goes to all those in the community who 
faithfully stopped by the stand each month to grab a bite to eat! 
Through your support, the YMS of R has been able to continue their 
good works within the Church. 
 

 October was a month dedicated to the Rosary. At the beginning of the month, with the assistance of 
Boy Scout Troop #0074, we made rosaries for the shut-in patients at Lord Chamberlain and Atria. While 
hands were busy constructing, Father Tom entertained us with a Trivial Pursuit type of quiz on the Rosary. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 At the end of the evening, Father Tom blessed the rosaries in front of the St. Joseph window for the 
health, spiritual and physical, of those to whom they would be given. They were distributed later in the 
week. 

 
 October’s Coffee and Catechism was also dedicated to the Rosary – why 
we pray it and how it is structured. Father Tom repeated his quiz from the rosary-
making session, getting a similar number of laughs and lightening the mood be-
fore settling into the more serious subject material. Each participant received a 
rosary of their own to complement what was being taught. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 We ended the 
month with our ever-
popular Quarter Night. 
Held on the 26

th
 of Oc-

tober, the theme was 
Halloween of course. 
From decorations to 
some of the auction items, the colors orange, black, and purple were prevalent. Bidding was fierce but 
friendly and all were able to depart with at least one object on which they’d set their heart. 
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  On the feast of St. Francis of Assisi, Father Tom kept the day open for Blessing of the Animals at 

the church. Everyone with pets was encouraged to stop by whenever they were able to.  Our furry friend 

Ellie stopped by for her usual blessing. 

 God smiled upon us 
with clear, albeit a tad windy 
and cold, weather for the  
annual All Souls’ Day 
procession through the 
cemetery held on Sunday, 
November 3

rd
. More people 

were able to make the 
prayerful walk after Mass, 
which starts at the front gates 
and ends at the flagpole in the 
rear of the property, stopping 

several times along the way. 
 
 Our first ever Holy Spirit Wine, Cheese and a Movie night on November 9th was a hit. The movie 
featured was “Lilies of the Field” with Sidney Poitier. The evening began with prayer, food, and a 
discussion of where the title originated in the Bible. After the movie was over, discussion continued, 
reflecting on how well the title fit with the story portrayed and how it applied to our own lives. A good time 
was had by all and the consensus was that another such night should be planned in the New Year. 
 
 The events of Ordinary time culminate with a Polish dinner on November 16

th
 preceded by a folk 

Mass featuring the guitar playing of Meg Capen, Board Certified Music Therapist.  
 
 

Upcoming events – join us if you’re in the neighborhood! 
 

24 November – Coffee & Catechism: Advent, following Mass  

1 December – 2
nd

 Annual Christmas Tree Trimming Breakfast 

7 December – Christmas Fair (9 a.m. to 3 p.m.) 

22 December – Coffee & Catechism: Christmas Traditions, following Mass 

Christmas Masses: 5 p.m. Christmas Eve 

 10 p.m. Midnight Mass Christmas Eve 

 9:30 a.m Christmas Day 

5 January – Christmas Brunch following Mass 

18 January – Holy Spirits Wine & Cheese 

26 January – Coffee & Catechism following Mass 

8 February – Sip & Paint 

14 February – First Responders’ Breakfast 

23 February – Coffee & Catechism following Mass 

15 March – Cooking with the Saints: St. Paddy! 

22 March – Coffee & Catechism 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
Lisa Vasas, Music Director 
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  From our parishes… 

 

St. John the Baptist Parish, Manchester, CT 

 

 

 Peregrination of the figurine of “Our 

Lady of Grace” has began at St. John’s 

Church in October 2019 – month dedicated to Mary and the Holy 

Rosary. Every Sunday one name of the parishioner (or family) is 

drawn from the basket and that person (or family) takes the figu-

rine of Mary home for one week. So 

far Our Lady has visited several 

homes of the Parish. 
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  The celebration of All Saints Day and All Souls Day gathered at St. John’s a good number of parish-

ioners. We had a solemn Mass and after the Mass on All Souls Day we prayed for the deceased mem-

bers of the parish, pastors and friends which are re-

membered on the special board exposed in the 

church throughout the month of November. On the 

following Sunday after the Mass we went as a com-

munity to visit and bless St. John’s Cemetery which is 

not far away from the church itself. 

 

 

 

 This year for the first time St. John’s parishioners 

took part in the Operation Christmas Child preparing 

shoeboxes which are going to be sent as Christmas 

gifts to the poor children in different parts of the 

world.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By Fr. Adam  
Piekarzewski 
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From our parishes… 

Holy Cross Parish, Ware, MA 

 
 

The annual Christmas Bazaar and Raffola  
 

 The annual Christmas Bazaar and Raffola sponsored by Holy Cross Par-

ish, Ware, MA took place on Sunday, November 10 2019 in the church hall begin-

ning at noon and ending at 6:00pm. The faithful friends and supporters began 

gathering at 11:00am checking out the various booths with prizes to be won. Our 

generous parishioners donated 35 filled baskets to be given away to lucky at-

tendees 305 people were in attendance and many of them remained all afternoon enjoying our Polish 

foods. At 4:00pm the 114 prizes Raffola took place made possible through the gen-

erous support of business people, friends and parishioners. 

 A wonderful assortment of homemade baked goods donated by several pa-

rishioners and a large amount by Barbara By oreck and the Laska Family.  

 

 

 In attendance were our devoted friends and 

supporters from Ware and local towns. We were 

pleased to have with us Fr. Charles Kuzmeski, who 

was our dear neighbor for 22 years as pastor of St. 

Mary's RC parish, Ware, Dr. Daniel Berneche and 

our loyal friend and Ware River Mews correspond-

ent, Mrs. Lauretta St. George Sorel and also many 

young people and children. Patricia Bradley who 

handled the gum drop booth had a few hundred 

toys and gifts that served as an attraction for them. 

 The kitchen staff did a fabulous job with Paul 

Laska as chief, They were so punctual and accurate in preparing the Polish plates and other items for our 

attendees. All booth workers were most accommodating. Steven Socha, chairman, was busy in seeing that 

everything went well as planned. Evelyn Mongeau, who headed the Raffola Drawing did a fantastic job in 

preparing the ticket, having it printed and even distributed to parishioners and friends. Nancy Plankey did 

the posters and delivered them to various sections in many surrounding towns promoting the Bazaar.  
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 The hall holiday decorations were done by Li-

sa Socha, Regina Rivers, Sandra St. Pierre Every-

thing went very well to the satisfaction of all. As in all 

things and undertakings, there is massive work to be 

done to assure an inviting atmosphere, good food, 

attractive booths, fellowship to draw people to attend. 

This we have at Holy Cross Parish.  

 Sincere thanks to the Bazaar Commit-

tee, workers, donors, supporters and all who 

through their work, generosity, time and ener-

gy made this undertaking so successful and 

beautiful. Steven, Evelyn and all workers, do-

nors and attendees deserve a big hand and a 

great "Bog Zaplac!" 

 

 By Fr Sr. Fryderyk Banas  

 

 

 
 

 

Fr. Sr Banas 69th Anniversary of Ordination to the priesthood 

 Fr. Sr. Banas, the Pastor of the  Holy Cross Parishi marked his 69th anniversary of ordination to the 

holy priesthood in our Polish National Catholic Church and was remembered in Masses of Thanksgiving in 

Poland especially in Warsaw, Majdan Nepryski, Dlugi Kat and several other parishes.  

 Dear Fr. Senior! We wish you God 's blessings as you mark 69 years since you were ordained as a 

minister of the Gospel in our beloved Church. May the love of God be with you and be filled with wisdom 

and knowledge so that you can serve the people God has placed in your hands. Happy anniversary. 



Volume 9, Issue #4 December 2019 

37 

From our parishes… 
St.  Valentine’s Parish, Northampton, MA 

 

 Pulaski Day Celebration, October 20, 2019 
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From our parishes… 

Holy Trinity Parish, Plantsville, CT 
 

Annual Holiday Bazaar 
 

 

 On November 3, 2019, Holy Trinity PNCC of Plantsville, CT held its annual 

Holiday Bazaar.  The bazaar featured vendors from the area such as the Wholly 

Goat Farm which provides hand creams and soaps made with natural goat’s milk.  

There were also knitted items and hand painted glasses, plaques and hand made wreaths.   

 The tea cup raffle was a big success.  It featured theme 

baskets, jewelry household items and other great gifts—to 

keep or to give 

away for 

Christmas.   

 The 

Polish Kitchen 

was a highlight 

of the day.  

Items served 

were golombki, 

pierogi, bigos, 

Kluski Soup, 

golombki soup, 

kielbasa 

sandwiches with sauerkraut as well as 

hotdogs and chips.  The food was served 

by three young parishioners, students of 

this year’s Catechism Class. 

 The bake sale featured Polish Babka 

and  chrusciki,  as well as all-time favorites 

like apple pies and chocolate chip cookies.   

 The tag sale was a huge success—

selling many gently used items.  For their 

first project, the men of the YMSR did an 

outstanding job.   

 At the end of the day and after the final 

winning ticket was called, everyone was tired, 

but happy.  This year’s Holiday Bazaar was a tremendous success.  Chairperson Diane Hodgkins and her 

helpers, Sandy Wood, Sue Locks, Linda Aube and Lorraine Krusienski helped to make it the success it was. 

Sandy Wood takes an order for a meal from 

the Polish Kitchen. 

Our three servers:  L-R Ethan Soboleski, Trey 

Hearn and Aiden Daviault . 

People peruse the table of prizes for the “Teacup” raffle. 
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 On November 9
th
, 2019, Holy Trinity Parish in 

Plantsville, Ct held its first annual Blessing of 

Animals event for the community.  A tent was set up 

to protect visitors and pets from the chill in the air.  A 

variety of cats 

and dogs came 

with their 

“humans” to be 

blessed.  Each 

pet received a 

small bag of 

treats along with 

a St. Francis 

Medal and prayer 

card.  Along with 

the blessing of 

animals, the 

parishioners were 

collecting food, 

blankets and 

monetary donations for the Southington Animal Rescue.   

 As part of our community outreach, Holy 

Trinity PNCC hosted the Southington High 

School Junior Varsity Football team, their 

parents and their coaches to a pasta dinner 

on October 23, 2019.  The high school 

athletic department started these monthly 

pasta dinners hosted by various 

organizations within the community as a 

way of getting the athletes to know each 

other as individuals as well as team mates.  

It also gives the parents an opportunity to 

get to know the other students and the 

other parents as well.  A meal of pasta, 

meatballs and salad was enjoyed by all with 

the athletes unanimously agreeing that they 

would like to come back next year. 

By Marilyn Folcik 

River—a rescue dog waits patiently 

to be blessed by Fr. Sr. Krusienski. 

Abby, another rescue dog receives her blessing 

from Fr. Sr. Krusienski. 

Our YMSR “Red Shirts”:  L-R George Peck, John 

Lalla, Cleric Justin Daviault, Wally Bush and Andy 

Mendard. 

Members of the Southington High School Junior Varsity 

Football Team pose with Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski 

after dinner. 
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From Our Parishes… 

 

               Divine Providence Parish, Norwich, CT 
 

 

 During the past three months at Divine Providence Parish, Norwich, CT, 

we celebrated many solemnities. Let us focus on two of the important 

solemnities that took place.  

 The first was the Solemnity of Dormition, also called the Assumption of 

the Blessed Virgin Mary, with a blessing of 

flowers and herbs (see photos below). 

The second was the Solemnity 

of the Exaltation of the Holy 

Cross. 

 In the past months, we 

have welcomed back many of 

our sick parishioners that have 

recovered. Mass together is 

time well spent. We would like 

our call to action to continue 

encouraging our  community 

youth to join us for Mass. 

 Our first upcoming event 

is Wreaths Across America (see 

the flyer below, last page). In 

the next three months, we are 

also spiritually preparing for an 

Advent retreat within our parish 

on Monday, December 16, 

2019 for Mass at 11:00AM and 

Vespers with an Exposition of 

the Blessed Sacrament at 4:00PM; neighboring parishes are invited, please contact Fr. Chris. We also 

have the Vigil of the Nativity (Pasterka) at 10:00PM on December 24, 2019, and Christmas Mass at 

9:00AM on December 25, 2019, and more 

Christmas Masses at 11:00AM on December 

26 and 27. We hope to see you then. 

 

I 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Statue of the Blessed Virgin 
Mary on the day of the Solemnity of 

Dormition Blessing of flowers and herbs. 

blessing and distribution of the crosses to 
parishioners on Saturday, September 14, 
2019 on the Solemnity of the Exaltation of 

the Holy Cross. 
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From our parishes… 

St. Casimir’s Parish, Lowell, MA 
 
 

Blessing of Pets 
 

 On Saturday, October 5 St. Casimir's Church in Lowell held its annual Bless-

ing of Animals.  The pets and their owners met in the church yard at 10 am. Father 

Tenus con-

ducted a special service praying for 

all animals including those endan-

gered by extinction and those 

abused and abandoned.  

 Readings and prayers were 

said and each animal was be-

stowed a blessing. St. Francis 

medals were distributed to the pets 

as were  cat treat bags or dog treat 

bags.  

 

 

 Participants at Blessing of 

Animals  

 

 

 

One of the crosses that was distributed to parishioners 
with a printed explanation. 
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St. Casimir Annual Food Fest 

 St. Casimir's Annual Polish Food Fest was held on Saturday, October 19 from 10 am-3pm.  At least 

400 people crossed our threshold to purchase eat-in or take out Polish dinners of pierogi, kapusta and kiel-

basa as well as samples of gołąbki, kielbasa sandwiches, kapusta soup, all with rye bread.  Frozen cab-

bage/sauerkraut and potato/farmers cheese pierogi and gołąbki were also available until supplies ran out.  

 A table containing various entrees 

and baked goods were also snapped up 

very quickly. 

  Every fifteen minutes a raffle of 

donated gifts (gift cards, blankets/throws, 

small appliances) was held. Scratch  lot-

tery tickets also attracted participants. 

  

 

 

 Many weeks of preparation by a team of 

dedicated workers made this day a memorable and 

financially successful one. Plans are already under-

way for next year's food fair. 

 

People enjoying their food/company  or waiting to order.  

Karen Tremblay and mom, Helen Rogers, 

who will turn 103 in November  

Pearl Czerlonka and daughters Sheila Bailey and Karen 

Breault manned a portion of the bake table. 

Pierogi ornaments sold like hot cakes.  
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Hat and Mitten Drive 

 Thanks to the kindness of parishioners of St. Casimir's Parish, many school children of the Lowell 

Public Schools will be warm this winter. For the past four years, St. Casimir's ANS has spearheaded the 

project when we found some children go through winter with no gloves, mittens or hats. Contact is made 

with social workers in the public schools who make sure those needing warm items get them in a discreet 

manner. 

 This year's drive runs from October 20 to November 24. We are hoping for boxes full of hats and 

mittens to help the school children of our community stay warm. 
 

By JoAnn Menzia 

 

ST. CASIMIR’S UPCOMING EVENTS: 

 December 7 - Homecoming, 5 pm, Parish Center 

 December 7-22 - The Giving Tree (gifts for Veterans) 

 December 14 - Food Pantry Children's Christmas Party, parish center 

 December 15 - Parish elections 

 December 24/25 -  Christmas Eve (Mass 10 pm) and Christmas Day (Mass 10 am) 

 January 5 - Installation of Officers 

 February 23 - Chocolate Mardi Gras 

 February 25 - Toiletry Collection for Bachand Hall (home for girls who have aged out of foster care—
Sisters of Ottawa) 

Raffle prizes on stage.  Slide show about St. Casi-

mir's projected on back wall.  

Our menu 
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From our parishes… 

 

Holy Savior Parish, Union City, CT 

 

 

Article copied with permission from St. Stan’s News (Scranton, PA) 
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EASTERN DIOCESE ANNUAL CLERGY RETREAT 

 

 On November 6-7, 2019 the Clergy of the Eastern Diocese met in Mercy Center at Madison, CT for 

their Annual Clergy Retreat. The retreat was led by Bishop John Mack, the Ordinary bishop of the Buffalo-

Pittsburg Diocese of the PNCC.  Bishop Mack led the retreat focusing on the topic of the priestly spirituality 

and vocation, and on physical, spiritual, and emotional factors of the priestly life. It was a beautiful spiritual 

journey for all the clergy. Thank you once again to Bishop Mack for this deep spiritual experience. 

 The Clergy of  the Eastern Diocese also honored those among them who, this year and in the past 

years, marked their anniversaries of ordination to the holy priesthood: Fr. Henry Smolinski (50), Fr. Sr. 

Robert Nemkovich (25), Fr. Adam Czarnecki (25). The clergy also recognized and congratulated Fr. Sr. Jo-

seph Krusienski, who next year will mark his 50th anniversary of his priesthood ordination.  

Diocesan Events and Programs 
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 Dear Fathers ! May the love of God be with you so you can serve the people of our Church with  joy. 

Happy anniversary!  We dedicate you this prayer: 
 

Gracious and loving God, we thank you for the gift of our priests. 

Through them, we experience your presence in the sacraments. 

Help our priests to be strong in their vocation. 

Set their souls on fire with love for your people. 

Grant them the wisdom, understanding, and strength they need to follow in the footsteps of Jesus. 

Inspire them with the vision of your Kingdom. 

Give them the words they need to spread the Gospel. 

Allow them to experience joy in their ministry. 

Help them to become instruments of your divine grace. 

We ask this through Jesus Christ, who lives and reigns as our Eternal Priest. 

Amen. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

     

…..By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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By Fr. Adam Czarnecki 
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✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 
 

FROM THE CHANCERY OFFICE  
   

 
 

 

Assignments:  
 

  

 Father Andrzej Tenus was accepted into the United States Army Reserve to serve as chaplain with 
the rank of captain. He has yet to undergo basic training.   

 Father Thomas Walsh was appointed to the National Doctrine Commission by Prime Bishop Anthony 
Mikovsky. 

 Father Henryk Wos has resigned from the Eastern Diocese Liturgical Commission, the National Litur-
gical Commission, National Commission on Doctrine, and National Commission on PNCC/Anglican 
Dialog. 

 

Bishop's Visits to Parishes:  

 Pre-Synodal visits to all parish groupings within the diocese have been scheduled. 

  Always subject to change and snow days, they are as follows: 

 

 Saturday, January 11, 2020 Northeast Seniorate (south-area) Pre-Synodal meeting at Our Sav-
iour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI - 11:00 AM  

 Saturday, February 15, 2020 Northeast Seniorate (north-area) Pre-Synodal meeting at Holy Trin-
ity Cathedral, Manchester, NH - 11:00 AM  

 Saturday, February 22, 2020 Southwest Seniorate Pre-Synodal meeting at St. John the Baptist 
Parish, Manchester, CT - 11:00 AM  

 Saturday, February 29, 2020 Central Seniorate Pre-Synodal meeting at Holy Mother of the Ro-
sary Parish, Chicopee, MA - 11:00 AM  

 
 

 

Diocesan and National Meetings: (all times are Eastern) 
 

2019 

 Monday, December 2 National Church Future Direction Sub-Committee “Go to Meeting”  - 6:00 PM 

 Monday, December 2 Eastern Diocese  Strategic Planning Teleconference - 7:00 PM 

 Tuesday, December 10 Eastern Diocese Liturgical Commission Meeting - Holy Trinity Parish - 
Webster, MA - 10:00 AM 
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2020 

 Wednesday January 29 & Thursday, January 30 G-4 Continuing Anglican Churches / Polish 
National Catholic Church Dialogue    Meeting - St. Barnabas Anglican Church - Dunwoody, GA 

 Thursday, February 13 District Three Polish National Union of America Teleconference - 7:00 PM 

 Tuesday, February 18 & Wednesday February 19 - Roman Catholic / Polish National Catholic 
Church Dialogue Meeting - Archdiocese of Miami - Miami, FL 

 

Diocesan and National Liturgical Celebrations: (all times are Eastern) 
 

2019 

 Saturday, November 30      Feast of St. Andrew, Apostle 

 Sunday, December 1       First Sunday of Advent - Year A 

 Sunday, December 8        Second Sunday of Advent 

 Monday, December 9        Solemnity of the Conception of the Blessed Virgin Mary - translated 

 Sunday, December 15       Third Sunday of Advent 

 Saturday, December 21      Feast of St. Thomas, Apostle 

 Sunday, December 22        Fourth Sunday of Advent 

 Sunday, December 22        Northeast Seniorate Candlelight Service - Holy Cross Parish - Central 
Falls, RI - 4:00 PM 

 Tuesday, December 24      Vigil of the Nativity of our Lord 

 Wednesday, December 25 Solemnity of the Nativity of our Lord 

 Thursday, December 26     Feast of St. Stephen, Deacon & Proto-Martyr 

 Friday, December 27       Feast of St. John, Apostle & Evangelist (blessing of wine) 

 Saturday, December 28      Commemoration of the Holy Innocents 

 Sunday, December 29       Solemnity of the Humble Shepherds  

2020 

 Wednesday, January 1 Solemnity of the Circumcision of our Lord 

 Thursday, January 2 Solemnity of the Holy Name of Jesus 

 Sunday, January 5 Solemnity of the Holy Family 

 Monday, January 6 Solemnity of the Epiphany (blessing of incense and chalk) 

 Sunday, January 12 Solemnity of the Baptism of our Lord 

 Saturday, January 18  Feast of St. Peter’s Chair at Antioch, Apostle 

 Saturday, January 18— Saturday January 25 - Week of Prayer for Christian Unity 

 Saturday, January 25    Feast of the Conversion of St. Paul, Apostle 

 Sunday, January 19    Second Sunday of Ordinary Time 

 Sunday, January 26    Third Sunday of Ordinary Time 
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 Sunday, February 2 Solemnity of the Presentation of our Lord (Candlemas - blessing of candles)  

 Monday, February 3 Commemoration of St. Blaise (blessing of throats) 

 Sunday, February 9 Septuagesima Sunday (beginning of Pre-Lent) 

 Sunday, February 16 Sexagesima Sunday 

 Sunday, February 23 Quinquagesima Sunday 

 Monday, February 24 Feast of St. Matthias, Apostle 

 Wednesday, February 25  Ash Wednesday (beginning of Lent) 

 

Diocesan and National Event Schedule: (all times are Eastern) 

2019 

 Friday, December 27 - Saturday, December 28 Eastern Diocese Winter Youth Gathering and 
Lock-In - Blessed Trinity Parish, Fall River, MA 

 Sunday, December 29  Collection for Savonarola Theological Seminary 

2020 

 Wednesday, January 1 New Year’s Day - U.S.A.  

 Monday, January 13 Martin Luther King, Jr - U.S.A. 

 Sunday, January 26  Music Scholarship Sunday 

 Saturday, February 1 Anniversary of the death of Bishop Valentine Gawrychowski - First Bishop 
of the Eastern Diocese 

 Sunday, February 16  Anniversary of the death of Prime Bishop Francis Hodur - First Prime 
Bishop of the Polish National Catholic Church 

 Monday, February 17  President’s Day - U.S.A.  
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Holy Trinity Cathedral 

166 Pearl St., Manchester, NH-03104-4236 

Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, Pastor 

(603)622-4524 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

73 Main St., Westfield, MA 01085-3189 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Pastor 

(413)562-4403 

Blessed Trinity Parish 

37 Winthrop St., Fall River, MA 02721—2541 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Pastor 
(508)672-4854 

St. Valentine’s Parish 

127 King St., Northampton, MA 01060-3234 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 
(413)584-0133 

St. Casimir’s Parish 

268 Lakeview Avenue, Lowell, MA 01850-2313 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus, Pastor 
(978)453-0742 

Divine Providence Parish 

11 Silver St., Norwich, CT 06360-4731 

Rev. Christopher Rogalski, Pastor 
(860)887-2812 

Holy Cross Parish 

320 High St, Central Falls, RI 02863-3108 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Administrator 
(401)722-5130 

Holy Saviour Parish 

118 Prospect St., Naugatuck, CT 06770-3056 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Pastor 
(203)729-4035 

Our Saviour’s Parish 

500 Smithfield Rd., Woonsocket, RI 02895-6285 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Pastor 
(401)762-3072 

Holy Trinity Parish 

200 Summer St., Plantsville, CT 06479-1119 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Pastor 
(860)628-0736 

Holy Cross Parish 

723 Enfield St., Enfield, CT 06082-2903 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Administrator 
(860)745-5066 

St. Casimir Parish 

240 Quinnipiac St., Wallingford, CT 01850-2313 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Administrator 
(203)294-8888 

Holy Cross Parish 

61 Maple St., Ware, MA 01082-1545 

Very Rev. Fryderyk Banas, Pastor 
(413)967-5233 

St. John the Baptist Parish 

23 Golway St., Manchester, CT 06042-2016 

Rev. Adam Piekarzewski-Administrator 
(860)643-5906 

Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish 

26 Bell St., Chicopee, MA 01013-3002 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz, Pastor 
(413)592-2032 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

1300 Stratford Rd., Stratford, CT 06615-7639 

Rev. Thomas Walsh, Administrator 
(203)923-2424 

Holy Name of Jesus Parish 

15 Thayer St., South Deerfield, MA 01373-1136 

Rev. Robert Koerber, Administrator 

(413)665-2129  /  (413)530-8575 

Holy Trinity Parish 

68 Lake St., Webster, MA 01570-2160 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Administrator 

(508)-943-0608 / (401)-762-3072 

Parishes of the Eastern Diocese 

Diocesan Chaplains 

Diocesan Newsletter Editor 

Rev. Henryk Wos 

Scouting Commission 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 

Ladies Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament  

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

United Choirs 

Rev. Krzysztof Rogalski 

Polish National Union of America (Spojnia) District 3 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

Youth 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

School of Christian Living 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski 

Deacon Program 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

 

Young Men's Society of the  Resurrection 

Rev. Thomas Walsh 

Lay Ministries   

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 
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      Prayers For Lighting  
The Advent Wreath Candles 
 
 

First Week 
All-powerful God, increase our strength of will for doing good that Christ may 
find an eager welcome at his coming and call us to his side in the kingdom of 
heaven, where he lives and reigns with you and the Holy Spirit one God, forev-
er and ever. Amen. 
 
Second Week 
God of power and mercy open our hearts in welcome. Remove the things that 
hinder us from receiving Christ with joy so that we may share his wisdom and 
become one with him when he comes in glory, for he lives and reigns with you 
and the Holy Spirit, one God, forever and ever. Amen. 
 
Third Week 
Lord God, may we, your people, who look forward to the birthday of Christ ex-
perience the joy of salvation and celebrate that feast with love and thanksgiv-
ing. We ask this through Christ our Lord. Amen. 
 
Fourth Week 
All-powerful God, your eternal Word took flesh on our earth when the Virgin 
Mary placed her life at the service of your plan. Lift our minds in watchful hope 
to hear the voice which announces his glory and open our minds to receive the 
Spirit who prepares us for his coming. We ask this through Christ our Lord. 
Amen. 
- Author Unknown 

THE MESSENGER-Quarterly Newsletter  
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Controller: Rt. Rev. Bp. Paul Sobiechowski 
 

 2020 THE MESSENGER deadline for articles: 
 
 

Spring Issue: February 16 

Summer Issue: June 14 

Fall issue: September 15 

Winter issue: November 22 
 

 

The e-mail address to send articles is:  

woshenryk@gmail.com 

All issues of THE MESSENGER are available on  

diocesan website: 

 http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org, or through the 

smart phone app “Eastern Diocese PNCC.” 

    The quality and style of this newsletter de-

pends upon your cooperation. It is also a great 

way to let others know about our church, parishes 

and people. We look forward to your contribu-

tions! 

http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org,

